KILKENNY BOROUGH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS OF MONTHLY MEETING HELD ON 8th OCTOBER, 2012 AT 7.30 PM

Mayor, Councillor Seán Ó’hArgáin, Presiding.

Present:

Councillors:
Martin Brett, John Coonan, Paul Cuddihy, Marie Fitzpatrick, David Fitzgerald, Kathleen Funchion, Jimmy Leahy, Andrew McGuinness,  Joe Malone, Malcolm Noonan, Joe Reidy.

Also Present:
Mr. John Mulholland, Director of Services, Mr. Brian Tyrrell, Town Clerk and Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald, Senior Engineer. 
Mayor’s Summons of Meeting:

Notice dated 1ST October, 2012, convening a Monthly Meeting for this date was read.

Item 1. :
Confirmation of Minutes:
(a) Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 9th July, 2012

Minutes of  Monthly Meeting of  Kilkenny Borough Council held on 17th September, 2012, having been previously circulated were tabled for confirmation, it was

Proposed by Cllr. Joe Reidy

Seconded by Cllr. Andrew McGuinness

And Agreed:

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be and are hereby adopted.”

The minutes were then signed by the Mayor.

Item No. 2:
Matters brought forward by direction of the Mayor:

The Mayor, Cllr. Sean O’hArgáin congratulated the following:

· Kilkenny Senior Hurlers on winning the County 34th All Ireland Senior Hurling Title

· Kilkenny Olympians and Paralympians who had been honoured by Kilkenny Local Authorities recently

· The Healthy Towns Initiative which was working well

· Keep Kilkenny Beautiful on their entry into the new Tourism Town category and the Mayor also noted the local group which had been 

convened to prepare Kilkenny’s application for this new award.

· The Mayor and members noted the tragic recent death of Niall Comerford son of Borough Council employee, Walter Comerford and conveyed the Council’s condolences to the Comerford family.
Members also noted with sadness the recent death of Jane Saunders, former Special Olympian.

The resolution was then put to the meeting and respectfully passed in silence, all present standing.

Item No. 3:

Overdraft Accommodation:

It was Proposed by Cllr. Joe Reidy
           Seconded by Cllr. D. FitzGerald

          And Agreed:

“That, subject to the sanction of the Minister for the Environment and  Local Government, Kilkenny Borough Council hereby approves overdraft borrowings to a maximum amount of €2,000,000 for the full year ending 31th December, 2013.”

 
Item No. 4:
Pedestrian Bridge – Johns Quay/Bateman Quay – (Part 8 Process):

Mr. John Mulholland, Director of Services stated that the purpose of the presentation was to bring members through the process undertaken in formulating proposals for the provision of a pedestrian link between John’s Quay and Bateman Quay.

Eoin Greene of URS then brought members through a comprehensive report and illustrations of the preparation of proposals for a new Quaylink Bridge.

Mr. Greene referred to the background and noted the various policy statements adopted by Kilkenny Borough Council supporting the provision of a new Bridge, including the City and Environs Development Plan 2008 – 2014, the Kilkenny Mobility Management Plan 2009 – 2014 and the Smarter Travel funding application.
The process to date, included a screening statement, preliminary design constraints, basic design requirements and substantial consultation with statutory agencies, and service undertakers.  

Mr. Greene outlined the eight (8) construction options, with illustrations of each type, together with visualisations of some of the possible bridge types.  The process to date concluded that the Lattice Truss construction was the emerging preferred option.  Mr. Greene concluded his report with reference to 

“next steps”:-

· Part 8 Planning and Public Display

· Environmental Impact Report

· Development of Preliminary Design 

· Debated Design
· Tender Process

The report and conclusions were generally welcomed by members and following contributions by a number of members, it was

Proposed by Cllr. Martin Brett

Seconded by Cllr. Andrew McGuinness

And Agreed:

“That the proposed Quaylink Pedestrian Bridge be put on public display on the basis of the emerging preferred option of Lattice Truss construction and that the Part 8 Planning Process be duly commenced.”
Item No. 5:

Presentation:

Roisin McQuillan and Joe Ledwidge of Rothe House Trust addressed the meeting and outlined the progress and ambitions of the Trust for development of Rothe House.

Members were shown a recently commissioned video production on Rothe House, together with a power-point presentation.  In the course of the presentation, Members were informed of current plans and future proposals.
Ms. Amanda Horan and Mr. John Ryan supported the presentation and helped in responding to questions posed by Members.

It was agreed to assess Borough Council funding for Rothe House in the 2013 budget.
Item No 6:
Extension of Area for Bituminous (Smoky) Coal Plan
Mr. John Mulholland, Director of Services provided Members with an update on the extension of the Area for Bituminous Coal ban.  Mr. Mulholland explained that the new ban areas came into effect on 31st August, 2012, and pointed out that it is now an offence for householders to burn smoky coal within the ban areas and it is an offence for fuel merchants to sell smoky coal within the ban area.

In reply to questions from Members, Mr. Mulholland confirmed that adequate resources would be deployed to monitor compliance in the area.
Item No 7: 
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. John Coonan received 13th July 2012
“That the taking in charge of Deans Court, Kilkenny City be expedited as a matter of priority.”

It was proposed by:
Cllr. John Coonan

Seconded by:  Cllr. Martin Brett

And Agreed:

To have a report for the next meeting.
Item No. 8:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllrs. A. McGuinness, Joe Reidy and Joe Malone received 5th July 2012.

Motion Withdrawn.
Item No. 9:

Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Malcolm 





Noonan received 20th June 2012.

Motion Withdrawn.
Item No. 10:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Marie Fitzpatrick received 10th September 2012.

Motion Deferred.
Item No 11: 
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. John Coonan received 1st October 2012
It was proposed by:
Cllr. John Coonan

Seconded by:  Cllr. Martin Brett

And Agreed:

“That Local Authorities be given effective powers to address the consequences of neglected properties in the common good.”
Item No 12: 
Any Other Business 
Loreto Secondary School
It was agreed that the Mayor would write to the Minister for Education to request his commitment to ensure that the currently stalled school extension be completed as soon as possible and that every effort be made to support local sub-contractors affected by the closure of the main contracting company.

Item No. 13:
Conferences

It was Proposed by Cllr. Martin Brett

            Seconded by Cllr. David Fitzgerald
“That Cllr. Jimmie Leahy attend the next LAMA Conference.”

It was Proposed by Cllr. Martin Brett 
            Seconded by Mayor Sean O’hArgain
“That Cllr.  Marie Fitzpatrick attend the next AMAI Conference.”

This concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed:









MAYOR

Date:







